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20th July 2016
Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)

held in Alfriston War Memorial Hall on Monday 18th July 2016

Present:

Cllr. N. Beechey



Cllr. J. Dumelow - Vice Chair


Cllr. D. Bell




Cllr. V. Cooper







Cllr. J. Fox




Cllr. K. Halliday






 


Apologies:

Cllr. Philp Ede – Wealden District Council (WDC)

In attendance:

Cllr. Nick Bennett – East Sussex County Council (ESCC)

Martha Lawes - Parish Clerk

Approximately 28 members of the public

41. Chairman’s Welcome

Cllr. Beechey welcomed everyone to the July meeting and hoped that everyone had enjoyed Alfest. 
He reminded attendees that all APC meetings are recorded to aid accurate minute taking and he 
asked parishioners to assist the Clerk by stating their name before asking a question or making a 
statement in the Public Questions sessions.

The meeting was suspended

42. Public Questions

43. Report from East Sussex County Councillor Nick Bennett

Cllr Bennett advised that he has written a report in response to the discussion and minutes of the May APC meeting which sets out how ESCC came to be involved in High Street traffic proposals and how ESCC have come the position that they are now in. The results of the Public Consultation will be put to the Lead member for Transport in September and the Chairman of APC will be able to attend and make representations at the meeting. Councillor Bennet asked that his report was circulated with the minutes and stated that he took issue with being labelled as disingenuous and insensitive. The report is attached as Appendix B.
Cllr Bennett advised that he has also prepared a report detailing ESCC’s year-end position. Cllr Bennett summarised his report and asked for it to be circulated with the minutes. The report is attached as Appendix C.
Cllr. Bell asked Cllr Bennett if he was aware that Amey, ESCC’s chosen consultants for the High Street Traffic Consultation, only paid tax of 10.7% of Operating Profit as opposed to the 21% levied by HMRC. He asked if Cllr Bennett knew why the figure was so low. Cllr Bennett replied that he was unable to comment as he was not aware of the fact and he did not know why. Cllr. Bell also asked whether Cllr Bennett was aware that Amey made and sold traffic light systems. He asked how Amey were selected to be ESCC’s consultants on this project. Cllr Bennett advised that he was not involved in the procurement process but that all procurement is either via local procurement provisions or via advertisement of a tender in the European Journal (OJEC).
Cllr. Beechey asked Cllr Bennett whether he was concerned that the consultants that ESCC had appointed to produce a single design for a traffic scheme were employed by a company that produces and sells traffic lights? Did Cllr Bennett not feel that there was a conflict of interest? Cllr Bennett responded that he was not concerned nor did he see a conflict of interest because Amey will not make the decision about what is implemented and even if traffic lights were installed there was no guarantee that Amey would be chosen to supply them. Cllr. Beechey responded that Amey had made the decision that only the traffic light scheme should be put forward which he believed was a clear conflict of interest.
Cllr. Beechey advised Cllr Bennett that whilst his report accurately stated what was minuted at the January 2015 meeting, his suggestion that APC asked ESCC to take the work forward was entirely false. He asked Cllr Bennett to withdraw his remarks that APC asked ESCC to take the work forward. Cllr Bennett declined to withdraw his comments. The Clerk will provide a copy of the recording to both parties.

Cllr. Dumelow asked Cllr Bennett when the result of the consultation will be available. Cllr Bennett advised that the documents would be produced two weeks before the meeting which was scheduled for 19th September.

Cllr. Beechey asked whether Cllr Bennett if he could enquire when APC could expect a reply to their letter to the Lead Member regarding the Traffic Consultation. Cllr Bennett advised that he would make enquiries.
David Pierson expressed concern that coaches transiting the village were a  significant part of the problem yet the 7.5T limit signs are badly obscured by trees. He expressed his frustration that coaches were not being prevented from driving through the village. Cllr. Halliday advised that vehicles of 7.5 T and over where allowed to enter the village to load and unload and coach companies may insist that this is what they are doing. He advised that Sussex Police has reported that 80-90% of accidents are caused by driver behaviour and he felt strongly that this is what should be addressed in Alfriston. Cllr. Beechey asked whether, with due consultation with Emergency Services, a width restriction should be considered. Cllr. Bennett advised that if APC wished to put forward a proposal for width restriction he would progress it with ESCC Highways Department.
A number of parishioners raised concerns about illegal parking on the High Street and asked whether APC could issue fixed penalties or tow away offending vehicles. Cllr. Beechey advised that only Sussex Police have the power to issue fixed penalties on the highway and Katy Bourne had stated publicly that Sussex Police would not issue fixed penalty notices. Wealden District Council are opposed to de-criminalising parking as the private companies who would issue fixed penalties derive their revenue from charging for car parking. WDC are committed to providing free parking to support the local economy.
Cllr. Fox asked Cllr Bennett if ESCC would fund a Traffic Warden for the village. Budgetary constraints would prevent ESCC from fully funding a Traffic Warden. Councillors advised that APC do not have sufficient funds for a village Traffic Warden.
Parishioners asked if APC could print leaflets, politely asking drivers not to park illegally in the High Street. Councillors agreed to have some leaflets printed and indicated that they might also consider revoking R and B permits for Dene Car Park for persistent offenders.

Dr Neil Parkinson asked Cllr Bennett if he would chase up a request for the Safety Audit data relating to the proposed traffic schemes. Cllr. Bennett asked that an email be sent to him requesting the data.
44. Report from Wealden District Councillor Phillip Ede

The meeting was resumed
45. Apologies for absence

46. Minutes

Cllr. Bell proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion that the Minutes of the 



meeting held on 20th June 2016 were approved and signed as a true and 





accurate record.








MOTION CARRIED
 
Cllr. Beechey duly signed the minutes. 

47. Finance


47.1
Cllr. Dumelow proposed and Cllr. Cooper seconded a motion to approve the Statement of 


Finances


47.2
Cllr. Halliday approved and signed Invoices for Payment

48. To consider a request for funding from Alfriston Cricket Club – Cllr. Fox 


The meeting was suspended to allow Geoff Ellis to address the Council. Alfriston Cricket Club 

has obtained planning permission for a small extension to the back of the Sports pavilion 


which is owned by APC. The Cricket Club have secured some grant funding from WDC and 


asked if APC would also consider making a grant. 
The meeting was resumed.

Cllr. Fox proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion to award a grant of £1500. Cllr. 


Beechey and Cllr. Halliday declared an interest as members of the Cricket Club and did not 


vote on this matter.







MOTION CARRIED 
49. To consider APC’s response to Wealden District Council’s Litter and Dog Bin Consultation – Clerk


The Clerk advised that WDC were proposing to change the way that they charged for the emptying of 
litter and dog bins. There would now be an annual charge per bin as opposed to a charge per bin per 
emptying. The Clerks calculations show that this will result reduced charges for APC. Cllr. Fox 
proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion to support he proposed changes on the condition 
that the frequency of bin emptying is not reduced. 


MOTION CARRIED

The Clerk asked Councillors for approval to get the new bins which were previously approved for 
Market Square, River Lane and Willows Car Park supplied and installed by WDC. The Clerk has 
struggled to find a contractor to install bins supplied by APC and the bins are needed urgently. 
Although WDC’s supply price is more expensive, the price includes supply of a replacement bin in the 
event of damage or vandalism.





AGREED
50. Report from Planning Committee - Cllr Bell

50.1 Applications to be considered by APC planning committee at this meeting


SDNP/16/03379/LDP 3 The laines, The Furlongs, Alfriston


Proposed loft conversion

This application is made under Lawful Development which must be determined by the South 
Downs National Park in their capacity as Planning Authority. 
50.2 Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting
50.3 Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA


SDNP/16/02267/HOUS Windwood Kings Ride Alfriston BN26 5XN



Addition of an oak glazed, gabled front porch with overhang, to provide covered wheelchair 


access from drive






APPROVED







SDNP/16/02353/HOUS Cotswold Cottage Sloe Lane  BN26 5UR 


Alteration to external elevation of former garage, door openings to be infilled with brick 
plinth 
and painted timber weatherboarding and two pairs of French windows











APPROVED

SDNP/16/02343/HOUS & SDNP/16/02344/LIS Lavender Cottage High Street Alfriston 

Rebuilding of existing attached side store; Reopening original door opening from store 
to 
dining room; Reduction of floor levels in dining room & kitchen & replacement of floor slab












DECISION PENDING
50.4 Any other Planning Matter
51. Reports from Outside Bodies
51.1 Alfriston Events Team offered their congratulations to the sponsors of Alfest for organising a 
really enjoyable new event in the village. 
51.2 Cuckmere Buses

51.3 Lorry Watch
51.4 The Management Committee of Alfriston & Cuckmere Valley Community First Responders has 
decided to stand down. David Watkins, who set up the Eastbourne Community First Responder 
Group, has agreed to lead the group and Jen Dumelow has agreed to return as Secretary. 
Responders are asked to commit to a minimum of 4 hours a week on call and David hopes that 
more volunteers will come forward to be trained. The group will revert to being called Alfriston & 
Cuckmere Valley Heartstart. David and Jen were given a round of applause and Cllr. Beechey 
thanked the group for their continued and much valued service to the community.
51.5 Alfriston Emergency Group apologised to the Clerk for withdrawing from the meeting with ESCC 
that she had arranged at their request. They have asked for the meeting to be re-booked for a 
date in September.
51.6 John Hurwood from Flood Forum will attend a meeting at which Maria Caulfield MP will meet 
with local landowners to discuss the Cuckmere River.
51.7 Neighbourhood Watch
51.8 Twinning Committee
52. Correspondence to The Clerk
52.1 Since the last meeting Councillors gave permission for the Cricket Club to erect a marquee on 
the recreation ground for Founders Day and to use the A board to advertise home matches. 
52.2 The Clerk has received a request from Polegate Town Council asking APC to sign a letter 
urging the Chairman of Wealden District Council to review the management and enforcement of 
parking with a view to de-criminalising parking or find an alternative to ease parking chaos. 
Councillors believed that de-criminalising parking could lead to the removal of free parking in 
Dene Car Park and they could not support the letter before canvassing the views of village 
residents and business owners. They asked business owners and residents to contact the 
Parish Council to make their views known. 
53. Date of next meeting

The next meeting of the Council will be held at 7.15 pm on Monday 12th September 2016 in 
Alfriston War Memorial Hall. The meeting will be suspended after the 
Chairman’s Welcome to 
allow Public Questions and Reports from County and District Councillors.

The meeting was closed

48. Public Questions

1. Parishioners and Councillors indicated which of them were willing to put leaflets on illegally parked cars in the High Street.

2. The Clerk will write to all R & B permit holders advising that APC might consider revoking the permits of those who repeatedly parked illegally in the High Street.

3. Hannah Clarke asked what provisions were in place to attend the meeting at ESCC on 19th September where the Traffic Consultation outcome would be considered by the lead Member for Transport and Economy. The 19th September was the date of the next APC meeting. Councillors agreed to bring the next APC meeting forward to the 12th September.

4. Adrian Butcher, Chairman of the War Memorial Hall Committee wished to clarify the position regarding the use of the hall during the Festival. The Hall Committee were very keen for the hall and its facilities to be used during the Festival. Historically the Festival Committee offered to make a donation to the hall which was defined as a percentage of profits. The Hall Committee were happy with the arrangement as it ensured that they received some money to cover the costs that they incurred. In years of bad weather festival profits were reduced and the amount the hall received reduced accordingly. However, when festival profits were high the hall would receive a bigger donation. Adrian acknowledged that the Events team had always made a donation to the hall after the Festival but the Hall Committee would just like to have a structure in place to set out how the donation was calculated. The Hall Committee felt that this was a much better arrangement than charging a flat fee as, in the event of poor weather, Festival profits would be reduced.

Adrian urged the Events team to sit down with the Hall Committee and try to agree a formula that ensured that the Hall and its facilities were available for use during the Festival. Adrian accepted an offer from Cllr Halliday to meet with representatives from the Hall Committee and the Events Team in order to help to find a way forward. Councillors urged both parties to accept Cllr Halliday’s offer. 
Signed ……………………………………………………………..1Nicholas Beechey  – Chairman











12th September 2016
Appendix A
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[image: image3.emf]Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

Chq No £ £

IT00042 David Arcusi - wages June

IT00043 philip Grosse - wages June

IT00044 Martha Cattell - salary June 2,152.54        

IT00045 Kier Services Environmental - Allotment Bins Q2 141.49           

IT00046 Alfriston War Memorial Hall 57.00             

IT00047 Playsafety Limited - playground inspection 84.00             

IT00048 Cale UK - ticket rolls and 2 cash boxes 843.96           

IT00049 Re-imbursement to M Cattell - SLR meeting room & Public toilets keys 73.50             

Total 3,352.49        

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

IT00040 Re-imbursement to M Cattell for Broadband extenders 63.50             

IT00041 Wealden District Council Litter and Dog bins Q1 720.00           

GRAND TOTAL 4,135.99        

Summary of Bank Balances 18th July 2016

£

Business Current Account 5,910.91        

Business Reserve Account 39,787.21      

TOTAL 45,698.12      

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

 Councillor who countersigned the above cheques

Martha Cattell - Clerk & RFO

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 18th July 2016


Appendix B

Response from Councillor Nick Bennett to Clerk of Alfriston Parish Council concerning the minutes of the Parish Council Minutes of Monday 23 May 2016. 

To the Clerk and Councillors, Alfriston Parish Council

I am writing to you in connection with the minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 23 May 2016 and specifically those sections relating to the recent public consultation on the traffic management proposals for the narrow section of the High Street that the County Council has undertaken.  I find the accusations that I and ESCC staff have been obstructive, insensitive or disingenuous to be extremely offensive. We have supported the effort to resolve the traffic problems in the High Street for the last seven years. It is now that the work is reaching a conclusion that some councillors are turning on the very people that they called upon following their own failure to finish the work they had once volunteered to complete. 

Your minutes contain a number of assertions about the history of the development of the traffic management proposals, the way in which the recent public consultation has been undertaken and my own conduct as well as that of the County Council officers and Amey Consultants.   I have set out my response to these to set the record straight and would expect that this letter is appended to the minutes of the July Parish Council meeting to afford the wider public the opportunity to assess the validity of your assertions recorded in the published minutes.    

The minutes record the concern that no context was given in the consultation material as to why any action to address the problems in the High Street was necessary.  For the record, the County Council’s proposals and the consultation that has recently taken place stem from the minutes of the Parish Council meeting that took place in January 2015. 

From 2012 the Parish’s High Street Traffic Management Review Committee was pursuing the development of potential traffic management solutions to address the problems experienced in the centre of the village, in partnership with South Downs National Park and East Sussex County Council. The January Minutes of the Parish Council record how the work was brought to an end. They state at point 124 that:      

“Councillors acknowledged that the strength of feeling and divisive nature of the traffic situation amongst parishioners had led to an impasse. Councillors concluded that APC have neither the specialist knowledge or the authority to implement change so should report to ESCC that they have been unable to identify a scheme which most of the parishioners would support and leave ESCC to take whatever action that they deem necessary to manage the High Street traffic.”

Following this, the County Council has complied with the Parish Council’s request and taken forward the work that the Parish Council had started.  The context as to why the work continued is the same as that which prompted the Parish Council to commence its own work back in 2012, namely the ongoing concerns about the traffic related problems in the High Street and the commitment that the Parish Council gave in the 2009 Parish Plan to work in partnership with other agencies to try and address these traffic related problems.  As for your assertion that the designs being of poor quality, everyone is entitled to their view but a number of people who attended the public exhibition on 13 and 14 June commented on the high quality of the consultation material.   

The traffic signal proposals that were recently presented have been subject to a safety audit by a safety auditor who is independent of the scheme. It is not normal practice to publish the recommendations of a safety audit as their primary function is to communicate information between safety auditors and scheme designers about potential safety issues that might arise as a consequence of a scheme going forward.  Copies of the safety audit and any of the other information used during the design process such as speed and traffic count data can be made available upon request if people want to see them. 

The illustrative pictures of what the traffic signals would look like were included to show the visual impact of the traffic lights. In doing this, every effort was made to try to make the traffic lights and road markings illustrations that were superimposed on the photos as realistic as possible. I believe officers achieved this.

In response to the ‘anger’ that was expressed that only a traffic signal option was being consulted on, I would make it clear that the reasons why both the one-way and shared space options were not included as consultation options, were clearly set out in the consultation information displayed at the exhibition and mounted on the website. In summary, the one-way option could not be included because Wealden District Council were not prepared to allow longer heavy vehicles that were unable to follow the one-way system to be routed through The Denes Car Park because of their concerns about the safety of those using the car park, the loss of parking spaces and the resulting adverse impact on local businesses. The County Council was not prepared to promote a shared space option as there is currently insufficient road width for two vehicles to pass one another without one of or both of them having to mount the footway and a shared space scheme would do nothing to address this. The conflict between vehicles and pedestrians would continue as it is now.         

On the 20mph scheme, it is worth bearing in mind that such a scheme had been supported by ESCC previously.  As far back as June 2009 ESCC and APC had discussed this, by September that year the costings had been prepared for the Parish Council and it was agreed to work on a plan for a proposed 20mph speed limit through the village.

However, having prepared a plan and agreed the extent of a proposal with Sussex Police, at the SLR meeting on 12 March 2010, the Parish Council took the view “that the progress of the 20mph speed limit should be shelved as things would possibly change in the light of the traffic lights scheme and other inter alia items.”

Some five years later, APC again enquired about a 20mph scheme and after being referred to the previous decision, took the matter back to the SLR group. Consequently the possibility of a 20mph speed limit was included in the design for the traffic signals due to the need to ensure that traffic speeds on the approaches to the signals are appropriate. It was also pointed out that a change in speed limit alone would not solve the problems in the High Street.

No separate option for a 20mph scheme was included in the recent consultation, as the problems in the narrow section of the High Street are not related to speed but to the road width. The introduction of a village-wide 20mph limit would not address this specific problem. The average speed of traffic travelling through the High Street is already less than 20 mph therefore the introduction of a 20mph limit would have very limited impact, if any at all, on the average speed.  It has been suggested at your previous meetings that the average speed is meaningless as it might indicate some very high and some very low speeds. It is important to consider all the data that the parish councillors have seen including the column that shows the standard deviations from the average, which are all low.

Concerning the comments that were made that the questionnaire was misleading and disingenuous and that the tick box questions tried to push answers down a certain route, respondents were given the opportunity on every question to give either a positive or negative response. If a respondent didn’t think there was a problem in the High Street that needed to be addressed, or did not support the introduction of traffic signals they were given the opportunity to express their views on the form. Additional comments boxes were provided for respondents to make additional comments, which will all be analysed.  

On the issue of respondents only being asked to give their postcode, I am advised that this is normal practice which represents the best way of maintaining confidentiality, whilst providing an opportunity to check the number of responses received from any one postcode area, should any ‘foul play’ be suspected.   A review of postcode data publicly available on the Internet reveals that there are typically 11 households per postcode in Alfriston, with some having more (up to 38) and some less. 

Your May meeting minutes record that I have said on a number of occasions that the County Council would impose a bog standard traffic lights scheme regardless of the outcomes of the consultation. To be clear, this comment has been prompted by the Parish Council’s lack of progress in developing an acceptable solution to the problem that the County Council, as highways authority, is now being held to account for. The minutes include the following paragraph: 

“Cllr Bennett claimed that the Parish Council had asked ESCC to undertake this latest consultation. It was pointed out that was not the case and that the Parish Council had brought the High Street Traffic Management Committee to a close largely because the issue was so divisive and Cllr Bennett/ ESCC had been obstructive towards their work. All the Parish Council had done was to offer the fruits of the work completed by the sub-committee should ESCC wish to avail themselves of it”

I would refer you again to the extract from the minutes of the Parish Council meeting of  January 2015 which give a different perspective on the circumstances in which the Parish Council’s own work was brought to a close and the call on the County Council to take ‘whatever action they deem necessary’

There is no reference in the minutes of the January 2015 meeting to any obstructive behaviour on the part of the County Council. Indeed an alternative view might be taken of the circumstances in which the High Street Traffic Management Committee and Parish Council involvement could in themselves be viewed as obstructive. None of the recommendations of the meeting of the High Street Traffic Management Review Committee of 7 January 2015 were put to the Parish Council later that month for their consideration. The work was brought to an end before the Parish Council were given the opportunity to consider these recommendations.  

You may recall that the recommendations were:

Next Steps for HSTMR committee and ESCC:   The committee agreed to make the following recommendations to Alfriston Parish Council:

Instructions be issued to TPA to complete detailed work on two proposals                             (i)   A one-way system

(ii)  A traffic lights scheme with enhancements suitable for a Conservation Area.   

An undertaking should be sought from TPA that they can undertake the work immediately – otherwise another contractor should be engaged.  

A detailed statement setting out the brief first issued to TPA, along with a breakdown of money already paid & committed, be laid before the parish council at the next meeting.

Contact be made with the Public Works Loan Board and an example of the terms and conditions of a loan set out in a paper for Council.    

It is worth bearing in mind that the SHARE representative, Cllr Beechey was party to these recommendations and as I have said before these together with the precise brief to TPA should have come before the full APC.  

The brief to TPA was: “Alfriston Parish Council would like to appoint a firm of traffic consultants to assist the committee in exploring at least two options which offer a solution which is practical, affordable and achievable. These proposals would become the subject of preliminary design drawings which must meet the requirements of East Sussex County Council Safety Audit.” The brief continued to define the necessary specification.

Your May meeting minutes do not record Cllr Halliday’s assertion that I was wrong about this. Perhaps he will now retract that assertion and accept that I was correct. Neither do the minutes refer to his complaint that ESCC had promised to contribute financially to TPA’s fee. We have not paid our contribution for the simple reason that TPA never completed their brief  (a brief that county officers helped Cllr Halliday to prepare). I understand that the APC refunded some £3,400 to the South Downs National Park Authority for the same reason. 

There is a bizarre comment in your minutes of the May meeting referring back to the public meeting held even before my appointment as a councillor. This was not a SAFE meeting but a wider public meeting. I am surprised you did not understand what I intended to say because I corrected myself and said words to the effect ‘if you were at that meeting you know what was said.’ You know very well, that I never meant that 200 people put their hands up to say they had each been struck by traffic.  However, the main point is that people have reported these facts at yours’ and other meetings.  Which brings me to the challenge to provide evidence: it is true that there have been no personal injury accidents reported to Sussex Police that can be attributed to the conflict between vehicles and pedestrians. Having said this, the County Council has to be open to requests for action to address traffic related problems across the County where these are having a detrimental impact on people’s lives and their property.

Information including photographic and video evidence has been sent to county hall demonstrating instances of conflict between vehicles causing gridlock, damage to premises and pedestrians avoiding vehicles on the pavement.

The first question on the consultation questionnaire asks people to state the extent to which they agree or disagree that there are traffic related problems in the High Street. We will have to await the results of the consultation analysis to determine whether or not the views of those responding to the consultation are comparable to those held by Parish Council and the members of the public attending the meeting.       

The next step is that the results of the consultation will be considered by the lead member for transport and environment, Councillor Maynard, probably at his meeting in September.

I look forward to your balancing your previous minutes with the facts contained in this letter and your withdrawal of such offensive comments that I have referred to.

Sincerely

Councillor Nick Bennett

July 2016

Appendix C

Report to Parish Councils

July 2016

Cllr Nick Bennett

This report sets out the Council’s year-end position against its priorities.

The East Sussex Better Together (ESBT) Programme Board agreed the use of the Better Care Fund (BCF) contingency to help fund the impact of growth in demand for adult social care. The allocation from the BCF acknowledges pressure across the whole system and the need for social care to reduce pressure on health care by increasing diversion from hospital care, supporting more complex cases in the community and enabling higher levels of discharge from hospital.

In addition, there is a reduction in income for the Council’s share of the East Sussex Business Rates Pool, Business Rate Retention and Educational Services Grant of £0.5m. 
The capital programme forecast spending for the year is projected at £132.4m. There are risks to the building programmes for schools, integrated transport and building improvement. The risks are around funding pressures, delays in implementation of building plans and uncertain future material costs.

Since the Bexhill Hastings Link Road (Combe Valley Way) opened to traffic on 17 December 2015 there have been a number of benefits; such as reduced journey times to the Conquest Hospital; and the whole of Glovers House, the first building on the new Bexhill Enterprise Park, being let. The contractor has begun additional work to complete the Greenways and it is anticipated these will be open to pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians in spring 2016. 

We have made good progress in areas contributing to the East Sussex Growth Strategy during 2015/16. Over 66,000 premises have access to improved broadband speeds, with 82% able to receive speeds of 24 mbps or above. The Business East Sussex (BES) service and website has been fully implemented, with over 250 businesses receiving support since it was launched, over £1m of extra funding has been provisionally secured to continue and expand the Growth Hub. 57 Apprentices were recruited over the year, 26 in the Council and 31 in schools. 
The rate of young people participating in education, training or employment with training has improved for academic age 16 (year 12) and academic age 17 (year 13) for Looked After Children (LAC). 

On adoption, the average time between a child entering care and moving in with its adoptive family for the three year period 2012 – 15 was 520 days. This is below the national average of 593 days and East Sussex is ranked 5th against Statistical Neighbours.  

The new Specialist Domestic and Sexual Abuse Service led by RISE (Refuge, Information, Support and Education) in partnership with Survivors Network and the Crime Reduction Partnership (CRI) was launched in January 2016 and a range of promotional materials are being developed.

Figures for January to December 2015 (pending DfT validation) show that there were 348 people Killed or Seriously Injured (KSI) on East Sussex roads, with 22 being fatalities. The KSI rate is a decrease of 10.3% compared to 2014, and 8% less when compared to the 2005-2009 average. Fatalities were significantly less than the 2005-2009 average of 33 per year but an increase on 2014 when there were 16. 
The Inter-Authority Agreement, which provides the legal basis for the Orbis partnership and will form the contract between ESCC and Surrey County Council, has now been signed. We are also working with Brighton and Hove City Council to integrate them into the Orbis partnership as the due diligence process continues. 
There has been a 5.7% reduction in our carbon emissions in 2015/16, due to improved energy efficiency. Projects undertaken include the new boilers installed at County Hall, three solar PV schemes and various improvements to the efficiency of buildings. 

During 2015/16, 46% (£187m) of procurement spend was with local suppliers (against our target of 45%). We engaged with local businesses through the Build East Sussex network and supporting event in February, creating a large amount of interest through social media. We are continuing to promote and support the development of the South East Shared Services E-Procurement Portal, a collaboration between public sector authorities in the South East region to provide a simple, secure and efficient way for managing sourcing and quotation activities, reducing time and cost for buyers and suppliers. 
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